
Information sheet 
East Essex Hunt Pony Club 
Intermediate Camp 2019 

Sunday 28th July to Friday 2nd August 
 

Intermediate Camp is a five and a half day residential camp. Members and ponies stay 

overnight for 5 nights, supervised by volunteer parents and committee members. 

 

To come to this camp, you must be able to ride independently, off the lead-rein, in open 

country, and you must be at least eleven years old by 1st September 2019. Most members move 

on to Senior Camp when they are fifteen years old.  

 

Everyone who comes to camp must have attended at least 2 rallies or clinics since August 

2018.  This helps us to decide which group to put you in. If you have not attended 2 rallies or 

clinics, please talk to us, as there may be time to fit you in at rallies, clinics or training sessions 

before camp begins.  

 

This year camp will cost £350 per person. Unfortunately, it is expensive to provide a camp 

which is safe, enjoyable and educational. Costs are kept as low as possible and we do not aim 

to make any profit. Stabling and instruction are the biggest costs.  

What you get for your money:- 

 

 5 hours instruction or competition per day.    

 Organised evening activities  

 Talks and demonstrations 

 Stabling 

 3 meals a day plus snacks and drinks  

 Haylage and straw 

 

 

RIDES 
Campers are grouped into rides of five or six members, each with its own instructor. Members 
of your ride will have stables near each other so that you can work together as a group. 

Many things influence who is in each ride. Your experience, your age and also your pony’s 
ability and experience are important. Don’t worry if some of your friends are in a different ride. 
You will have plenty of time to spend with them when you are not with the ponies. 

 

DAILY ROUTINE AT CAMP 

You look after your own pony during the day, but there are older members, called stable girls, 
to help you, if needed. 



Before breakfast you feed your pony but you must wait to feed at the same time as all the other 
ponies. After you have had your breakfast, you groom and muck out your pony. Your instructor 
arrives at 9.30. and during the morning, you ride and have a stable management lesson. 

Before your lunch you make sure your pony has haylage and water and is comfortable. After 
lunch there is a talk or demonstration followed by more riding. 

When the day’s riding is over you give your pony haylage and water and make him 
comfortable. Then you can have a drink and a snack yourself. Next, you clean your tack and 
feed your pony. Then you are free to enjoy the evening activities. 

Mr Sim kindly allows us to use his swimming pool in the evening, before supper. At this time 
of day a lifeguard will be supervising the pool. At all other times the pool is out of bounds. 

After supper, campers must stay away from the stables, so that the ponies have a quiet time to 
rest. The stable girls look after the ponies during this time and give them a bed-time hay net.  

After supper there are organised activities and you can have a hot drink before bedtime. 
 

 

LOOKING AFTER YOURSELF 

Camp is great fun and you will want to enjoy it as much as everyone else, so you need to look 
after yourself properly. 

You will be working hard and you may get quite tired. If you are too tired you will not be able 
to ride safely. So make sure you get enough sleep – don’t stay awake too long talking to your 
friends! 

When you are riding, your instructor will expect you to look as smart as you can. At other 
times you don’t need to be especially clean or smart, but you do need to keep yourself healthy 
so don’t forget basic hygiene, like washing your hands before eating and keeping your plates 
and cutlery clean. 

There will be toilets on the site and some very basic washing facilities. If you are staying in a 
lorry or caravan, you may also have your own toilet or sink. If you need warm water you can 
collect some from the kitchen. Containers are supplied for this purpose. 
 

IF YOU FEEL ILL OR GET INJURED tell an adult straight away. All the adults are there to 
help you and they will not mind if you interrupt what they are doing or wake them during the 
night. If you are very unwell, we will call your parents and you may be able to go home, until 
you feel better. 
 

LAUNDRY You will need beige jodhpurs and a white shirt or polo shirts every day. If you 
don’t have enough of these to last the whole week, one of our helpers will wash some for you. 
You will take all your other laundry home at the end of the week, so bring a large bag to put it 
in. 

 

SLEEPING 
ACCOMMODATION - Campers bring their own sleeping accommodation, either a tent, 
caravan or lorry. Many people share with friends, others prefer to sleep by themselves. From 
experience a max of three people is best though!!!  
Normally we expect you to stay in the same accommodation all week because moving can 
cause problems such as overcrowding or someone being left alone against their wishes. There 



are some circumstances when changes might be sensible, but you MUST ask the organisers 
before anyone moves to different accommodation and this will only be allowed if it causes no 
problems. It is essential that we know where everyone is sleeping in case there is an emergency 
during the night 

 

LAYOUT OF THE ACCOMMODATION AREA The adults sleep in the same field so you 
will be able to find help easily if you have a problem during the night. 

Boys and girls are not permitted to share accommodation and the boys will be grouped slightly 
separately from the girls. Accommodation is arranged in numbered pitches around the edge of 
the field. You will be allocated a numbered pitch so when you come to pitch your tent or site 
your lorry, please make sure you ask which pitch is yours. 

 

BED TIME  will be 10.30pm at the latest, with lights out by 11pm, but if you feel tired you 

can go to bed earlier.  After lights out, you must stay in your own accommodation unless you 

have a problem, in which case you should go straight to an adult for help. This rule is strictly 

enforced for your own safety.  
 

EATING 
You will get a lot of exercise, so you must eat well to stay healthy. Nutritious meals, snacks 
and drinks are provided. For breakfast you can choose from toast, cereal and cooked food. You 
will get a cold lunch and a hot meal in the evening. Drinks and snacks are available for you to 
help yourself during the day and at bedtime.  

Meals are served in a barn known as the “mess”. You will hear a bell ringing when the food is 
ready.  

You can help yourself to breakfast from about 7.30 am. When the bell rings for lunch, come in 
and queue up for your food. Supper is the main meal of the day and we wait until everyone has 
arrived before the food is served so come quickly when you hear the bell. 

 

WASHING UP 
You bring your own plates and cutlery and you wash them up yourself at the end of each meal. 
There will be large bowls of hot soapy water at the back of the barn for you to use for washing 
up. To avoid making yourself ill, take care to wash and dry your eating things carefully and 
keep them in a bag which can be closed e.g. with a drawstring. 

 

PONIES 
STABLES Each pony will have a stable. We use a few stables in Mr Sim’s yard but most are 
temporary stables, sited in a field. Your pony’s stable will be near other members of your ride, 
so that you can work together as a group. 

 

BEDDING Straw is provided and we would prefer all ponies to have a straw bed. This is 
because we have to clean up the field, ready for grazing, after camp is over. Some types of 
bedding can be very difficult to remove from the grass. If your pony cannot have a straw bed, 
maybe because of a health problem, please tell us what the problem is so that we can 



understand your pony’s needs. If you do not use straw, you must bring your own bedding. 

 
FITNESS Your pony will work hard at camp so he must be fit. Very young, or elderly ponies 
are often unable to cope with this amount of work 

 

WORMING - Ponies should be wormed about a week before camp unless a worm count (done 
no more than 3 months earlier) indicates this to be unnecessary. We will ask your parents to 
sign a worming declaration 

 

VACCINATION - All ponies must be vaccinated against tetanus and equine flu. You must 
bring your pony’s vaccination certificate (in his passport) at the beginning of camp. A 
photocopy will also need to be sent with your application. 

 

SHOEING - Have your pony shod just before camp. We can call a farrier if you have a shoeing 
problem during camp, but we cannot guarantee that he will come quickly. We will then request 
payment for this.  

 

TROT UP - Shortly after you arrive on Sunday you will be asked to trot up your pony in front 
of a vet. This is just to make sure that he is sound enough for the work he will be doing. 

 

 

FEED Haylage is provided, but you bring your own hard feed. The ponies are fed twice a day, 
all at the same time. Your pony must be given something to eat, even if he does not usually 
have hard feed - he would not be happy watching other ponies eat if he did not have anything! 
Feed is stored in an open sided barn so you need a weatherproof container such as a plastic box. 
(not paper sacks). As space is limited it is best to measure out what your pony needs for the 
week and bring it all in one container. 

 

PONY WELFARE If your pony becomes unwell, we will first try all contact numbers we 
have for you. You will then be asked to collect your pony if it is fit to travel or call a vet to the 
site. It will then be your responsibility to organise your ponies welfare. If we cannot get hold of 
you, we will phone a vet if necessary but as soon as you are contacted you will be responsible 
for the ponies care. 

 

PONY LOANS The Pony Club cannot accept any responsibility for any loaning of ponies to 
pony club members during camp. For any one bringing a loan pony a form will need to be 
completed and signed. 

WHAT TO BRING WITH YOU 
A kit list will be sent to you and you can use it as a checklist when you are packing. You may 
be able to think of a few other things you would like to have with you, but don’t bring too 
much stuff.  

NO MOBILE PHONES ALLOWED!!!!!! 

 

 



EQUIPMENT FOR RIDING AND CARING FOR YOUR PONY  

You will need all the things on the kit list and you may have one or two other favorite items 
you want to have with you but please don’t bring lots of extra things because you will not have 
room to store them. You will have one hook for your bridle, a space on a saddle rack for your 
saddle and room for one tack box on the floor under your saddle. 

 

CLOTHES  

In addition to the riding clothes mentioned on the kit list, you might want to bring old clothes 
for mucking out and possibly you may want something clean (but not too smart) to wear in the 
evenings. It is up to you to plan so that you still have something clean to wear on the last day 
without having to ask your mum to bring you extra clothes. 

 

IT IS IMPORTANT TO PUT YOUR NAME ON EVERYTHING  

• To help you find lost items. 

• To stop your equipment getting muddled up with other people’s. 

• To identify your pony’s feed bowl and bucket and prevent cross-infection 

• So that we know who to give the good marks to, when you have worked hard to make 

your tack look perfect! 

 

Remember there will be 50 buckets, 25 grooming kits, maybe 75 white shirts and so on. Your 
things WILL get muddled with other people’s. You can name things with name tapes, marker 
pens, paint, nail varnish etc. or buy from companies such as www.mynametags.co.uk. who 
make very durable (will survive washing up) and reasonably priced stickers and name tapes. 
Cheap key tags are useful for naming items of tack. 

 

BRINGING MEDICINES TO CAMP 

Although you may normally look after your own medicine it is usually not a good idea to keep 
it in your camp accommodation. In most circumstances we will ask you to keep medicines in 
the office. You can get the medicine from the office at any time, but it is less likely to be 
mislaid or misused. This also ensures that someone else could easily find your medicine in an 
emergency. 

CAMP RULES 

Camp is intended to be fun but we must have a few rules so that everyone knows how to 
behave and does not do anything which is dangerous or which prevents other people enjoying 
themselves. We also expect you to be helpful and polite to all the adults and to remember that it 
would be impossible to have a camp if people did not give up their time to help. 

 

SAFETY Everyone (adult or child) must behave appropriately and responsibly so that 
children and ponies are safe and well cared for. 

Safety is the most important consideration when planning the campsite. We must ensure there 
is access for emergency vehicles and plenty of space for everyone to work and play safely and 
to be properly supervised. 

http://www.mynametags.co.uk/


 

FIRE is an ever present danger in all stable yards and camp is no exception. We have 
wooden stables and  lots of haylage and straw. There are also vehicles parked close by. In 
good weather, dry grass could help a fire to spread very quickly. Everyone must be constantly 
aware of the danger. A leaflet describing the camp fire precautions and fire drill will be sent to 
all campers and helpers. 

Because of the danger of fire, smoking on the site is strictly forbidden. If any camper is found 
to be in possession of cigarettes, matches or other dangerously flammable materials, this will 
be taken very seriously and the camper may be sent home. 

 

GAS BOTTLES MUST BE REMOVED FROM ALL LORRIES, CARAVANS, ETC 

BEFORE ARRIVAL AT CAMP 

 

ALCOHOL All persons under the age of 18 are forbidden to drink alcohol on the camp 

site and adults are requested not to do so. If any camper is found to have alcohol in their 
possession, it will be assumed that they intended to drink it and they may be sent home 

 

NO MOBILE PHONES - We are banning mobile phones this year after 

considerable debate. For child welfare reasons we already have to insist that children do not use 
any social media sites. After camp they are free to share their fun experiences. 

Any child found with a mobile phone will have it taken away and put in the mess.  Although 
this is then locked at night, we will not be able to take any responsibility for any lost or stolen 
phones. They will only get returned at the end of camp. All the organisers and Instructors will 
have phones and if the children need to contact parents, they can ask an organiser.  

 

POINTS AND PRIZES 
At the end of the week there are prizes for the team and the individual with the most points. 

You get points for:- 

•  The way you do your stable. Your pony needs a safe and comfortable place to rest and 
eat. 

•  Your tack and equipment area. Everything must be neat and tidy in order to avoid 
accidents and to prevent things being lost.  

•  Tidiness in your sleeping accommodation. You must be able to find all your things easily 
so that you are able to look after yourself properly. 

    
 

END OF CAMP 
At the end of camp, on the Friday afternoon, we invite your family and friends to come to 
watch a display and prize giving and also to help you to pack up your things and to clear up the 
site. 
 
 


